Tees Valley Target Sports

Minutes the Committee meeting – 7th March 2023
1. Attendance:

Richard Frankland (Chair) – RF

Pete Costello (Treasurer) – PC
Ken Hart (Secretary) – KH

Ron Benson (President) - RB

Barry King – BK

Tony Curry – TC

Les Cook - LC

Dave Pengilley (DP)
Julian Sorrell (note taker) – JS

Apologies:

None received.
2. Child protection
Steve Nicholson attended the meeting in his capacity as Safeguarding Officer to brief the committee on club procedures.
If a child member makes a member aware of a situation at home which rings alarm bells, record and report it. Report to someone else on-site asap and then to the Secretary at the earliest opportunity. The biggest concern is probably to avoid being alone with a child in an area not covered by CCTV e.g., the storerooms or toilets. If a child is seen in either, it is best not to enter.

Always ensure that the parent/guardian is involved in instructing a child. Give instructions to the child and parent/guardian so that the child understands what they need to do, and the parent understands what the instructor is trying to achieve. It is best if the parent/guardian can be put in the position of coaching the child.
Good behaviour is important and polite around women and children. Common sense examples of good behaviour would be:

· Treat children equally and respect their dignity.

· Avoid swearing in front of child members.

· Involve parents/guardians wherever possible.

· Maintain a safe, appropriate distance unless you need to intervene for safety reasons.

· Deal with both the parent/guardian AND the child so that both understand what is happening and why.

· Always work in an open environment.

Although physical contact involves a level of agreement, this NEVER overrides safety.

Regarding disabled shooters, mental issues often make someone vulnerable and puts someone in the same category as a child in the way in which we should treat them.

The committee members thanked Steve for his valuable presentation, and he left the meeting.
3. Minutes of the last meeting
RF said that a stage had been missed and that the minutes should have been sent to the committee members. He undertook to ensure that minutes would be produced in a timely way in future.

ACTION: KH to ensure that minutes are produced in a timely way.

PC noted that the minutes were incorrect in that prospective new members attend on a Friday to see the Membership Secretary, not on a Saturday.

Manuscript amended by RF. Proposed as a true record by LC and seconded by KH. Signed by both and minutes handed to RF.
4. Matters arising, not on the agenda
RF noted the following: 
· Item 3.6 – no response received from ClevPol. 

· Small bore rifles returned by DP– RF & KH now named on exemption certificate.

· Second-hand books have now all gone to charity. KH advised that magazines would be dumped on 8th March.
· KH and BK met and agreed the new membership process.

· Landmarc contract renewed. JS asked for a copy.
· RF has spoken to Geoff Bell and Mike McKenzie about competitions.
· RF has spoken to Brad Cheesebrough and Mike McKenzie about NRA qualification training. Agreed by RF that the training processes that they are involved in now will constitute eligibility as a supported application.
· All competitions have been listed in the bulletin.

· Tyres – Mike McKenzie has been told that these are not allowed. 
· RF followed up possibility of Whorlton Road storage being available for storing a trailer and confirmed that it is for MG and LC to follow up as appropriate.
· Safeguarding – the NSRA document is very lengthy and probably unnecessary unless we get lots of young people. RF will convert Steve Nicholson’s work into a policy. 
ACTION: RF to convert Steve Nicholson’s work into a policy.

· Space can be had at Whorlton Road if we want it, we just need to tell Peter Metcalfe. RF thought that maybe MG and LC could do a paper.
· Home Office approval prompted RF to look at application re certification from a safety point of view. KH applied to HO re change of Secretary and the HO asked if we wanted to apply for recertification now – accepted by KH. Therefore, timely to think about the maintenance regime and records for our ranges. We self-certify our own ranges now. JS has produced our own maintenance logs from the NSRA proforma. We already have in place a maintenance regime because we report on Lawson Way and Moorsholm at every committee meeting, a monthly clean-up at Lawson Way (which is the monthly maintenance event) which we need to capture in a document, and we need to create a similar document for Moorsholm. We can demonstrate to the Police when they come to do our inspection that we have a regime in place. The NRA and NSRA documents say that we should have a policy about our ranges, and using the governing bodies’ paperwork RF has turned that into our own policy.
DP said that the Police have already visited Lawson Way and inspected it. RF said that he was aware of this.

· We also need certificates for Lawson Way and Cow Close Wood (Moorsholm). DP had created one some years ago which RF has just reiterated. RF has devised a draft certificate for Cow Close Wood and asked for DP and PC to help him finalise a certificate.

ACTION: RF, DP and PC to finalise a Moorsholm self-certificate.
· There was a discussion about target heights and distance between shooters at Moorsholm. The positions authorised for shooting at Moorsholm were discussed.
· Lack of sports membership contribution to the last newsletter, which is disappointing. RF asked for encouragement of articles.

· Range Orders – Lawson Way expressed in metric, but Cow Close Wood is in imperial. The feeling was that most of our members will understand imperial, so RF asked if we could have in the Lawson Way range orders the muzzle energy, velocity, etc in imperial as well as metric?
· RF reported a lively debate between two ROs about whether there should be breach flags in underlevers. Range Orders say to have a breach flag, but underlevers are cleared under NRA procedures by racking three times. Several committee members commented that the action needs to be left open. RF asked for agreement to alter the Range Orders accordingly – no dissenters.
5. Secretary’s report
KH reported that the application to renew the FAC is with the Home Office. Confirmation received.
Landmarc licence renewed. Confirmation received.

National Target Shotgun Association has confirmed that our membership has been renewed.

RF advised that the NRA has introduced a Code of Practice for handloading. The detail links this to any club with NRA insurance at any place covered by the insurance, so it applies to handloading at Lawson Way and Moorsholm. Basically, hand loaders have to sign a declaration to say that they will follow the Code of Practice, which the club then countersigns. We send one copy to the NRA and keep one copy ourselves. The argument is that if we don’t do this then we won’t be insured. We have not been officially told about the Code yet, and its down with MG to monitor the situation, so RF proposed that we ask MG to follow this up and come up with a proposal. 
KH advised that he has emailed the NRA asking when it starts, and they haven’t replied yet.
ACTION: RF to ask MG to produce a paper when the Code has been formalised.

RF said that he had been handed the National Shooting Centre Ranges Regulations issued on 27th February which augment the ‘Bisley Bible’.
RF said that the National Target Shotgun Association, of which we are members, has membership paid up until 2025. They have been in touch to say that they have a new automated system for communication. 

RF advised that he’d received something from the Muzzle Loaders’ Association about competitions. PC offered to transfer the data to the website.

ACTION: PC to put Muzzle Loaders’ Association competition details on the website.

6. Membership Secretary’s report
BK circulated applications for firearms and sports membership.
BK explained that prospective members attend Lawson Way by appointment. Everyone who makes contact is invited to attend. Application forms are issued when they attend. 

RB asked how many people had not renewed from last year. BK advised fifty.
New firearms membership applications approved for:

· Hazel Taylor

· Finley Bowater

· Raymond Bushby
All sports member applications were rejected because of a technical fault in printing the form due to the s21 declaration not being signed, only the form. PC offered to re-set the application form.
ACTION: PC to adjust the application form to ensure that the s21box contains a signature on the application form.

7. Treasurer’s report.
PC gave the following data:
Account status and income:

No 2 a/c - £2,8860.97

Land & buildings a/c - £32,037.957

General reserve a/c - £25,069.639

Subs holding a/c - £7,940.77



Total - £67,935.32

Tags a/c - £875.00

Expenditure:

Landmarc licence - £210.00
Range fees - £634.54

Rates - £55.00

Water rates - £22.00

Rent - £562.44

Printing & stationery - £104.44
Stockton BC (post box) - £40.00

Building work (Lawson Way) - £940.00

Stationery - £21.49

8. Lawson Way
TC reported that the floor in A Range has been patched up and building work to repair pointing is ongoing.
9. Moorsholm
RF reported email received from Alan Dunn, Mike Mackenzie and Geoff Bell objecting to the new safety barrier, on the grounds that it interferes with prone shooting. RF asked if anyone was in attendance on Sunday (5th March). PC responded that the barrier crowds people behind it and pushes them back, causing an obstruction for anyone who wants to go to the toilet. The shoot on Sunday didn’t need prone but the underlever competition uses the four shooting positions on the upper level.
PC said that if anyone wants to sight a rifle in prone, they do it on the top. Comps are on the top. So, a barrier through the middle of the firing point conflicts with the certificate that we have for the range which says that we have prone on the top. The barrier should be forward stopping anyone falling down or going down at that point. The barrier being forward and with the lower bar raised would stop the muzzle angle going up too high.

TC commented that there is an identified danger of the open edge and explained that the exposed scaffolding and sunken ground causes a tripping hazard, along with the edges of the paving slabs, of particular concern if people are moving around with guns. This tripping hazard was identified in the maintenance report last year. In putting the barrier where it is we identified the main tripping hazard as where the upright poles are installed.
JS observed that the club has put the barriers in to address an identified hazard; if the members want them removed then the members accept the personal liability.
TC said that he had asked several of the longer serving members what was done there and had been informed that competitions shooting prone had been stopped by the committee because of complaints about rat droppings and wasps.
TC asked which comps shoot prone. PC advised underlever. DP clarified it as traditional underlever. 

BK said that he shot prone and had never tripped over. TC said that hopefully nobody ever will, but that’s not the point of trying to deal with an identified hazard. We made a decision on dealing with the hazard.

RF summarised that, looking at the top platform, there are paving stones sticking up, exposed scaffolding poles protruding, which is why we thought there is not only a drop, but also a trip hazard as well. RF asked TC for an opinion as to whether the upper area to be boarded over so as to make it safe, then a barrier put at the end which allows prone shooting which is allowed in the range safety certificate? TC advised that it could be done but the next session for maintenance would be doing the sleepers and sandbank.

TC asked what we do in the meantime now that we’ve identified the risk. PC suggested concreting the whole area. TC thought that 5-tonne of concrete would overload the bank and cause the rotten sleepers to collapse onto the firing point.
KH said that the trouble is we’ve identified a risk and if we don’t do something about it we’re liable.
RF suggested that rather than concreting we just board the top and put the barrier at the front. TC agreed that we could.

TC asked if we could curtail use of the top level until we can undertake the additional work. RF asked for views. RF said that we haven’t had a reported fall. TC said that the negligent discharge into the station could have been the result of a trip – we don’t know. DP asserted that it wasn’t a trip but a deliberate shot. TC said that there’s no evidence and DP agreed because the camera is no longer there. PC said that what we can ascertain is that someone was standing at the prone position with a loaded firearm.
TC reiterated that the fundamental problem is that it’s a major hazard and it’s been identified. The committee approved remedial works and now were saying that it interferes with shooting. We can reconcile the two, but its additional work and we have to get the range up to scratch to pass inspection first. We no longer live in a culture where we can say things have gone on for years and years and years. We’ve identified the problem and we are liable.
LC asked what competitions we have in the near future that needs the prone position. DP identified his traditional underlever comp on 265h June. LC noted that we have a couple of months before we need to use it for a comp.

RF reiterated his suggestion that we board over the top level and reinstate the barrier at the edge. TC and JS agreed that this could be done. RF asked if we were willing to pay for that and PC agreed that we should.
TC wanted it noted that we have identified the hazard, so we are duty-bound to do something about it. 
RF said that as we are going to be inspected by the police this will be a sensible way forward.
TC advised that the last working party went well. There were people disgruntled with the firing point, but the steps have been done and other work.
JS said that it was interesting that people had complained about the barrier but hadn’t noticed the tripping hazard at the bottom of the steps where they said they had to queue for shooting. JS said that he got the feeling that the emails were orchestrated because they were all complaining about the same thing. [Interrupted by PC] PC said that on Sunday morning people were asking why there was a barrier, he explained why there was the barrier if they didn’t like it to write to the Chair. TC thought that this was fair enough.
10. AoB
RF noted two incidents at the FBR shoot at Catterick on Sunday. Firstly, a member fell ill. This was a non-firearm incident. Attended to by Andy Cook but Brad, Julian and Anth assisted in various aspects. The member was taken to hospital and apparently still in. RF to send a card.
ACTION: RF to send a get well soon card to the member.

Secondly, an incident form was submitted concerning a new member who was observed with the fingers of his left hand through the trigger guard while he moved his rifle. 
ACTION: RF to meet with the new member to agree a plan to work with him to improve his performance.
PC advised that he has made progress with arranging a muzzle loading RCO course, to be held potentially in conjunction with St George’s Rifle & Pistol Club. The instructor, Alan Wiffin, can handle 10-12 candidates at £65/person (including consumables). Additional travel @ 40p/mile, and hotel expenses, would also have to be paid.

Training would involve a pistol and an .451 Enfield rifle, which comes within the calibres allowed at Moorsholm. Morning session at Lawson Way followed by an afternoon session at Moorsholm.

RF suggest that the offer for training should be made to the existing RCOs. PC felt that only active RCOs should be considered. DP agreed and noted that we already have too many medal collectors who do courses and then don’t put anything back in.

PC noted movement on the ongoing saga with a former member. The person concerned has agreed to re-join the club and go through the probationary training. PC asked BK to send out the application forms. 

ACTION: BK to send application forms to the former member.

PC noted that a new burning bin was required for Moorsholm. JS said that this was in hand – it would have been delivered at the last maintenance day except that we ran out of space.

LC advised that he proposes to start clay competitions in April. The farmer has agreed to the 2nd Sunday in the month. DP pointed out that all members have to be informed in order to comply with CASC requirements.

ACTION: PC to advertise via website and WhatsApp.

ACTION: KH to write to members without electronic communications to advise.

11. Date of next meeting
4th April. 7:00pm start.
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